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Research Update:

U.K.-Based Housing Association Aster Group Ltd.
'A+' Rating Affirmed; Outlook Stable

Overview
We expect U.K.-based housing association Aster Group Ltd. will continue to•
generate stable operating and financial performance.

We believe Aster will be able to manage its increasing exposure to market-related•
activities by effectively monitoring risks and maintaining a strong liquidity
position.

We are therefore affirming our 'A+' issuer credit rating on Aster.•
The stable outlook reflects our expectation that Aster will retain stable•
financial performance and strong liquidity.

Rating Action
On Dec. 6, 2017, S&P Global Ratings affirmed its 'A+' long-term issuer credit rating
on U.K.-based social housing provider Aster Group Ltd. The outlook is stable.

At the same time, we affirmed our 'A+' issue rating on the £250 million senior
secured bond issued by Aster Treasury PLC, the fully-owned finance subsidiary of
Aster Group Ltd.

Rationale
Aster Group provides around 29,000 units of social and affordable housing, as well
as supported living in the southwest of England. The high demand for housing and
reduced grant funding has prompted the group to increase its development activities
in recent years, not only for more traditional rentals, but also increasingly for
open market sales. We expect the management team to effectively navigate Aster's
business through the government-imposed rent cut, increased exposure to open market
sales, and risks associated with ongoing welfare reform. Our affirmation assumes
that Aster will sustain a healthy margin, contain its financial liabilities
(including that related to joint ventures), and maintain growth and a strong
liquidity position.

We assess Aster's stand-alone credit profile at 'a+'. This reflects our view that
Aster continues to benefit from a very strong enterprise profile and strong
financial profile.

Aster is a social housing provider that operates in the southwest of England and
benefits from high demand for its services. We believe that industry risks are low
in social housing, thanks to low cyclicality, limited competition, and generally
strong oversight from the regulator. Despite relatively slow population growth in
Aster's area of operations, the company benefits from strong demand for its
services. Its average rent remains below 60% of the market rent. We believe that
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Aster's increasing exposure to market-related activities, where we include shared
ownership, will increase in the next three years and represent about 15% of
revenues, even excluding the market activities carried out in joint ventures.
Including open market sales carried out within the joint-venture activities, the
ratio would be between 20%-25%, in line with our previous expectations. We believe
that Aster will be able to manage this increasing exposure by continuously
evaluating and monitoring the risk of development plans. Also, thanks to a stable
and experienced management team, together with the expertise from its joint-venture
partner Galliford Try. Vacancy levels remain low, and, although welfare reforms over
the past years have put pressure on tenants, we now see signs of easing conditions
from the central government that may benefit tenants under financial pressure, and
in turn benefit social housing providers.

Aster's financial performance also remains strong. Accounts for the fiscal year
ended March 31, 2017, show an adjusted EBITDA above 40%, which we expect to reduce
to about 38% in the coming three years. On average, we expect EBITDA margins to
remain between 30% and 40%, as development costs increase alongside property sales.
Adjusted EBITDA interest coverage is strong at over 2x, and we believe this will be
sustained in the next three years as well. The strong performance reinforces our
view of management's ability to manage the exposure to market activities. We expect
capital spending to remain stable throughout our forecast, in line with the
company's ambitious development plan. Despite the ambitious plans, we foresee a
slight increase in leverage, measured as debt to adjusted EBITDA, over the next two
years to about 12x from about 10.5x at the end of March 2017. Overall, we continue
to assess the comprehensive financial and debt policies Aster has in place as
positive.

In addition, we continue to see a moderately high likelihood of extraordinary
support for Aster from the U.K. government, through the Homes and Communities
Agency, in the event of financial distress, but this is neutral for the rating.

Liquidity

We believe that Aster's liquidity is very strong and anticipate that sources of
funding will cover uses by more than 1.99x over the next 12 months. This is slightly
stronger than last year, due to an increase in undrawn committed lines maturing
beyond 12 months.

Sources of liquidity include about £44 million of cash flow from operations, about
£97 million of cash and liquid investments, about £141 million of undrawn committed
lines that are contracted and mature after 12 months, and proceeds from asset sales.

Uses of liquidity include about £120 million of capital expenditures and £29 million
of debt interest and principal payments.

Outlook
The stable outlook reflects our expectation that Aster will be able to manage its
higher exposure to market-related activities without weakening of financial
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performance. We expect Aster will be able to maintain adjusted EBITDA margins of
more than 30% and a very strong liquidity position.

We could lower the rating if we saw Aster increasing its exposure to market
activities materially beyond our current base case, through either open market sales
in the joint ventures or shared ownership operations, which could bring in
additional risk to Aster's strategy and volatility to its financial indicators.

Although unlikely at this stage, we could raise the rating on Aster if the group
significantly cut back on its capital expenditure program and reduced debt, thereby
bringing debt to adjusted EBITDA below 10x. This scenario could also result in an
improvement in Aster's liquidity, such that cash sources covered uses by more than
3x.

Related Criteria And Research

Related Criteria
General Criteria: Rating Government-Related Entities: Methodology And Assumptions•
- March 25, 2015

Criteria - Governments - General: Methodology For Rating Public And Nonprofit•
Social Housing Providers - December 17, 2014

General Criteria: Group Rating Methodology - November 19, 2013•

Aster Group Ltd. Key Statistics

--Fiscal year ending March 31--

(Mil. £) 2016a 2017a 2018bc 2019bc 2020bc

Number of  units owned or managed 28,650 29,219 30,032 30,578 30,823

Vacancy rates (% of  rent net of  identifiable service charge) (%) 0.7 0.5 0.7 0.7 0.7

Arrears (% of  rent net of  identifiable service charge)* (%) 1.7 2.3 3.0 3.0 3.0

Revenues§ 178.9 190.4 199.4 201.9 194.6

Share of  revenues from non-traditional activities (%) 19.2 21.4 23.0 22.9 19.5

EBITDA¶ 70.0 78.6 75.8 75.1 75.4

EBITDA/revenues (%) 39 41 38 37 39

Interest expense 29.8 30.4 31.9 33.7 34.2

Debt/EBITDA (x) 10.9 10.5 11.3 12.3 11.8

EBITDA/Interest coverage† (x) 2.3 2.6 2.4 2.2 2.2

Capital expense¶ 98.9 107.8 105.2 89.4 74.3

Debt 764.1 821.5 860.0 925.4 889.1

Housing properties (according to balance sheet valuation) 1,319.8 1,386.2 1,471.0 1,521.9 1,556.9

Loan to value of  properties (%) 57.9 59.3 58.5 60.8 57.1

Cash and liquid assets 81.7 108.9 99.5 149.3 112.5

*Rent and service charge arrears. §Adjusted for grant amortization. ¶Adjusted for capitalized repairs. †Including capitalized interest. a--Actual. e--
Estimate. bc--Base case reflects S&P Global Ratings' expectations of  the most likely scenario.
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General Criteria: Stand-Alone Credit Profiles: One Component Of A Rating - October•
01, 2010

General Criteria: Use Of CreditWatch And Outlooks - September 14, 2009•

Related Research
Research Update: Ratings On The United Kingdom Affirmed At 'AA/A-1+'; Outlook•
Remains Negative - October 27, 2017

Ratings List

Certain terms used in this report, particularly certain adjectives used to express
our view on rating relevant factors, have specific meanings ascribed to them in our
criteria, and should therefore be read in conjunction with such criteria. Please see
Ratings Criteria at www.standardandpoors.com for further information. Complete
ratings information is available to subscribers of RatingsDirect at
www.capitaliq.com. All ratings affected by this rating action can be found on S&P
Global Ratings' public website at www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search
box located in the left column. Alternatively, call one of the following S&P Global
Ratings numbers: Client Support Europe (44) 20-7176-7176; London Press Office (44)
20-7176-3605; Paris (33) 1-4420-6708; Frankfurt (49) 69-33-999-225; Stockholm (46)
8-440-5914; or Moscow 7 (495) 783-4009.

Additional Contact:
International Public Finance Ratings Europe; PublicFinanceEurope@spglobal.com

Rating

To From

Aster Group Ltd. 

Issuer Credit Rating

Foreign and Local Currency A+/Stable/-- A+/Stable/--

Aster Treasury PLC 

Senior Secured

Local Currency[1] A+ A+

[1] Dependent Participant(s): Aster Group Ltd.
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